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School of Medicine Executive Committee
Meeting Minutes

April 21, 2009
Present:
Bob Anderson, John Cambier, Terri Carrothers, Bob D’Ambrosia, Steve Daniels, Colleen Conry (for Frank deGruy), Chip Dodd, Vikram Durairaj, Robert Freedman, Laurie Gaspar, Ron Gibbs, Fred Grover, Tom Henthorn, Randall Holmes, Ben Honigman, Herman Jenkins, Mark Johnston, Richard Johnston, Richard Krugman, Kevin Lillehei, Naresh Mandava, Dennis Matthews, Tom Meyer, Bob Murphy, David Norris, Chip Ridgway, Carol Rumack, Jim Spencer, Ann Thor, Cheryl Welch, Jan Bodin 

Guests:
Vince Markovchick, Claude Selitrennikoff, Chris Nyquist, Ron Sokol, Dick Traystman, Jean Hart, Tom Beresford
I. Approval of the Minutes - Minutes from the March 17, 2009 meeting were approved as written.

II. Dean’s Updates - A listing of affiliation and institutional updates was included at Attachment 2 in the agenda packet.
III. Discussion Items
A. Dean’s comments - The 1st round Neurosurgery candidates have been invited for interviews in May.  Three candidates are in the 2nd round interview stage for OB-GYN and their visits should be complete the end of May.  The 8 airport style interviews for Cancer Center Director are scheduled to be complete on the 27th of April.  The Sie Foundation has secured the search firm Spencer Stewart to facilitate the Executive Director search for the Linda Crnic Institute for Downs Syndrome.
a. Faculty base salary component - every year except one since the BSI plan was approved in 1997 the faculty base salary component has been calculated using 70% of the AAMC basic science base + supplement.  The exception was in ~2002-2003 when the base was held flat because of budgetary concerns and at that time the base was restored the following year.  Due to the current budget climate, Dean Krugman proposed keeping the base flat again this year.  There was no opposition from the committee members to keeping the base flat this year.  The question was asked whether there was an option for reducing the base for those tenured faculty members whose salary base had been grandfathered in 1997.  Dr. Krugman indicated that the request had been made but approval had not yet been given to change the base for those who had been grandfathered.
b. Budget Update - As of today, it appears that everything that has been told in previous meetings will probably happen.  The Dean was asked about the perception that our tobacco dollars were being discussed at the State level as potential funding for mitigating the budget shortfall.  Dr. Krugman clarified that there are multiple “pots” of tobacco dollars and that the “pot(s)” being discussed for mitigating the budget shortfall are not the “pot” that the SOM gets funding from.  The decision on mandatory furloughs is still in flux, but if the 10-day furlough becomes mandatory, it will likely apply to classified state employees and not to faculty.  The rescission transactions have been done and additional reductions are not anticipated.  
c. Department Status for Emergency Medicine - By way of history, over a year ago the Division of Emergency Medicine petitioned for department status.  Per policy, a committee was formed to review the petition.  The committee consisted of 5 clinical and 2 basic science physicians.  The committee voted 6 for, 0 against and 1 abstention that the division be conferred a department.  The one abstention came from a committee member whose daughter was applying for a position in emergency medicine.
The initial assumptions were that the DH faculty would be employed by DH and our faculty would be employees of the School of Medicine.  Both faculty groups would follow the traditional model of being paid by their respective hospital.  The Department Chair would be employed by the School of Medicine and report to the Medical School Dean. 
The director at DH preferred a model currently in play at Minnesota whereby the Department Chair would be the service director at DH and employed by DH.  Principles were drafted around the formation of the department and while there was discussion through earlier drafts of this document that the Chair of Emergency Medicine could be based at DH, that approach has been determined not to be feasible.  
Attachment 3a of today’s agenda packet outlines the draft principles that have been verbally agreed upon by the Directors of DH and University of Colorado Hospital (UCH) for an Integrated Department of Emergency Medicine:  
1. This academic department will include faculty currently practicing at DH and UCH.  Salary and benefits will continue to be paid by the respective institutions and guaranteed on a rolling ten year commitment.
2. DH faculty employment and professional billing will be administered and assigned to DH as it is currently. UCH faculty employment and professional billing, collection and contracting will be administered by and assigned to UPI as it is today.
3. The Department Chair will be appointed by the SOM Dean through the current search process and report directly to the SOM Dean.  

4. The Department Chair will be an employee of the UCDSOM.  Department vice chairs would be appointed by the Chair (with the concurrence of the hospital directors) and would be the Director of Service at DH and the Clinical Service Chief for the ER at UCH.

5. The Chair’s salary will come from department of emergency medicine’s budget which is comprised of state general fund allocation (from the SOM), grants, contracts, gifts and clinical income. The remainder will come from DH and UCH in proportions appropriate to the work load and the salary structure of all other clinical department chairs (but not less than 51% from the University).

6. The Department Chair will assure quality assurance at both DH and UCH emergency departments. Consistent with other department chairs, this chair will be responsible for the academic welfare of faculty, the teaching of housestaff/medical students, be a member of the SOM Executive Committee, UPI Board of Directors, the UCH Medical Board and the DH Directors of Service.

7. Each year that the SOM receives additional state funding, the SOM will add incremental state funding to the department until there is base equal to the average base funding for clinical departments of similar size.
8. The SOM will provide AEF to this department.  The amount will be negotiated with the department chair.  The individual hospitals will support clinical program development needs for their own services.

Dr. Grover was asked what the impact would be to the Department of Surgery. He responded that the faculty would likely reduce from about 120 to 99 and that could impact their tax.  Dr. Grover also acknowledged that the Department of Surgery would conduct the recruitment for the pending level I trauma designation.  

Asked what the impediments were for remaining a division Dr. Ben Honigman responded that while the division has been successful with recruiting the young faculty (those fresh out of residency and fellowships), that success has not been matched in the area of funded scientists and researchers.
Dr. Ridgway wondered that if senior investigators could solicit funding from UCH and AEF from the Dean, then how would it work for the same senior investigator in a DH position?
Dr. Krugman indicated he would incorporate their questions in further conversations.  

Dr. Daniels thought it would be beneficial to have the Review Committee Chair come to a meeting.  The chair will be invited to attend the next meeting. 
The next step for award of department status is to get it approved by the SOM Executive Committee and then ratified by the Faculty Senate.  The item is on the June Faculty Senate Agenda.  The vote will be brought to the SOM Executive Committee as an action item at the next meeting and the vote will be by paper ballot.
d. Conflict of Interest Limits - Faculty complete an annual on-line Conflict of Interest statement and currently the limit trigger is $10,000.  During recent conversations with Chancellor Wilson and Asst. Vice Chancellor for Regulatory Compliance Angela Wishon it was thought that the $10,000 was too high.  Dr. Krugman asked the committee to consider how much lower the limit should be set.  He added that $10,000 is higher than the national average, the Skolnick Transparency Act has a $5,000 trigger, the NIH trigger is anything above $1000 and that if you publish in the New England Journal of Medicine the requirement is to disclose all business relationships.  
Some members were in favor of the “zero tolerance” approach, meaning disclose all relationships and some mentioned that disclosing all is the way of the future.  Others thought that disclosing would trigger additional requirements such as organizational policing.  The discussion then branched to how and who would review/monitor the entries.  It seemed to some that since pharma would be posting disclosures on their own websites that there will be groups and individuals who will dedicate themselves to monitoring them and those who will compare the pharma disclosures with the self-disclosures. Concern was expressed that if a policy on this was set that the policy could be unknowingly broken.  Dr. Gibbs indicated that Angela Wishon was a good resource for guidance on enforcement.

Following discussion, the Dean recommended that Angela Wishon be invited to the next meeting for further discussion.
B. Alumni Association - Dr. Bill Maniatis was unable to attend today’s meeting.
C. Research Retreat - Sr. Associate Dean E. Chester (Chip) Ridgway reported that 6 topics had now been chosen for the Research Retreat scheduled on November 13-14, 2009 and that 5 committees were already formed and meeting.  The 6 topics include:
1. Neuroscience

2. Imaging

3. Microscopy

4. Vascular Biology

5. Obesity

6. Genomics and Personalized Medicine
D. Match Day from GME’s Perspective - while a document was included in the handout material from Dr. Rumack for Match Day, Dr. Rumack focused her presentation today on the status of the duty hours debate.  The ACGME Annual Meeting was held March 3-4.  The message from the meeting was that 16-hour shifts were ahead and it is time to adjust work loads accordingly; perhaps reduce clerical tasks as part of the adjustment.  The sleep experts recommend setting work load limits, allowing naps, reducing clerical tasks and adequate supervision.  Use of caffeine early in a shift (but not just before leaving a shift) and providing taxi vouchers were recognized as ways to manage fatigue and the recommendation is to begin talking about those methods with students.
Handoffs and cross-coverage were considered a significant problem for the 16-hour shifts and it was pointed out that continuity frequently falls to the attending.  Building sufficient time into the shift to complete a handoff was emphasized as was adequate supervision.  Dr. Ron Gibbs acknowledged that while changes are moving along in terms of duty hours, changes to supervision are not keeping pace.  People in every department are asked to develop a plan to define the impact of the 16-hour shift and how they can accommodate it.
A question has been added to the Graduation Questionnaire that asks the respondent to disclose “How many times in the previous 3 months did you work more than 30 hours or get fewer than 10 hours off between service?”  Any response greater than zero will trigger non-compliance.  Duty Hour progress reports are due to ACGME August 14, 2009.  There has already been one cycle for ACGME reporting and some departments have already been sanctioned for non-compliance.  Residents must have 10 hours off.  Home call doesn’t apply because they are at home.  

Dr. Daniels thought that change should be across the board and that the goal should be to deliver education to residents that will allow them to work with the new conditions.  Dr. Rumack indicated that an increase in the work force is very big at the ACGME level.  

Dr. Chip Dodd commented that the Mayo Group doesn’t plan to support the ACGME on this issue and Dr. Bob Anderson indicated that the Institute of Medicine’s recommendation is to realize that the ACGME is still studying this and that the national data are being questioned.  He indicated that they may be moving toward specialty-specific guidelines that are evidence based and driven nationally.  None-the-less, the report from the ACGME is due in 2010 and the resolution is anticipated to pass in 2011. Dr. Rumack wants to provide sufficient lead time to prepare.
E. SWOT Analysis/100 Day Plan for the SOM Diversity and Inclusion Office - Associate Dean Chris Nyquist discussed a published study that Gretchen Guiton, Director of Evaluation here in the SOM helped to put together and the results indicate that when free dialog exists around diversity issues at a school the students feel more comfortable with other racial and ethnic backgrounds and were more likely to rate themselves as highly prepared to care for minority patients and to have strong attitudes endorsing equitable access to care.
The current strengths were identified as the UCD SOM Strategic Plan; the Vice Chancellor for Diversity and Inclusion, Zen Camacho who also serves as the Sr. Associate Dean for Diversity and Inclusion here at the School; the many groups on campus that are working to improve the diversity culture; and the recruitment of a director of diversity here at the School.

The weaker areas include critical mass - the recruitment and retention of faculty; lack of connection in terms of who to approach on campus for help with answers; there are silo’s of activity on all campuses, but they are not collaborating; and that the campus move took some of the focus away from the diversity advancements that were in play.  

Some of the threats to diversity advancement are lack of scholarship opportunities and legislation - specifically the return of Amendment 46.

The 100 day plan includes the further development of the School’s Office of Diversity and Inclusion - 26 applications have been received for the full time Director of Diversity position; developing a website; developing a distinction between the School of Medicine’s diversity office and the campus-level diversity office; connecting with the community and initiating and modifying the strategic plan.  

F. Faculty Senate Report - Faculty Senate President Vic Durairaj reported that Chris Nyquist and Associate Dean for Alumni Affairs Bill Maniatis met with the Senate to introduce themselves and their new roles and initiatives.  Larry Hunter also talked with the group about open access. Faculty Senate members will go to the departments to discuss the issue and will plan to report their findings back to the Senate next month.

IV. Action Item - The motion was made by Claude Selitrennikoff and seconded by Fred Grover to re-confirm the School’s Flight Attendant Medical Research Institute (FAMRI) tobacco policy.  The motion passed unanimously.
V. Approval Items
A. All Senior Clinical Appointment and Promotion Committee Actions were approved unanimously.

B. All Faculty Promotions Committee Actions were approved unanimously.  All tenure awards were also unanimously approved.

Dr. Ann Thor pointed out that promotion letters were visible on the website and should be confidential.  Cheryl Welch will correct the website.

VI. The meeting adjourned at 9:45 am.
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